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    We’ve had a full agenda of 
government and enterprise activi-
ties this month with revenue, 
budgets and employment being 
the top priorities. We have also 
had substantive discussions about 
how best to move forward in 
order to achieve economic, social 
and environmental prosperity for 
our people.
     The big picture view is our 
obligation to: 
    — Protect and enhance the 
quality of the lives of members 
through a combination of eco-
nomic opportunities and a safety 
net of social services; 
    — Protect the culture and 
traditional practices of our anishi-

naabe people; 
     — Respect and protect the 
spirit of the ancestors that have 
gone before and the future gen-
erations to come; 
    — Exercise the powers of self-
government secured by the 1836 
treaty;
    — Protect and preserve the 
tribe’s homeland;
    — Protect the tribe’s treaty 
rights both on and off reservation; 
and 
     — Provide a safe and healthy 
environment for everyone living 
within our homelands.
    With respect to that discussion, 
it is becoming increasingly clear 
that governance through an insti-
tutional “committee process” will 
be a more productive method for 
accomplishing our objectives than 
our current method of governance 
through board workshops. For 
instance, the establishment of an 
Internal Audit Committee in 2010 
has proven to be very effective. 
    So, with that in mind, I am 
bringing forward a recommenda-
tion to dust off the Economic 
Development Commission and 
redesign it to better serve as a 
vehicle for evaluating and driv-
ing economic initiatives under 
consideration. As well, there are 

plans under way to reestablish an 
active Land Use Committee to 
better manage our tribal assets. 
    Finally, we are primarily a 
grant economy supplemented by 
tribal support dollars. Given the 
hardship it poses to our tribal 
operations when funding sources 
are continually in flux and uncer-
tain, I will be advocating for a 
standing Budget Formulation 
Committee in order to effectively 
utilize the time and resources 
of our budget, accounting and 
departmental staff. 
    These are the foundational 
building blocks necessary to pro-
actively accomplish tribal obliga-
tions to our people and communi-
ties.
    A quick note about the 
Affordable Care Act (ACA): 
Although it has been a very par-
tisan issue across the land and 
people have strong feelings about 
whether it is a good direction for 
the U.S., clearly it is here to stay. 
ACA has profound implications 
and opportunities for our tribal 
health system. We urge all tribal 
members who do not currently 
have private health insurance 
to investigate what is available 
through the health exchanges 
and/or eligibility for expanded 

Medicaid. If you have questions 
or need assistance, please contact 
Tribal Health at info@saulttribe.
net or (906) 632-5200. We expect 
to get more information to all 
tribal members in January.
    I would like to announce 
my recent appointment to the 
Environmental Protection 
Agency’s (EPA) National Tribal 
Operations Committee (NTOC) 
for Region V, which covers the 
Great Lakes area. I am deeply 
honored to serve in this capacity 
and to be a voice at the table for 
regional tribal nations and the 
dedicated staff who stand on the 
frontlines protecting the quality 
of our resources for generations 
to come.
    The end of January begins 
another election season for our 
tribe. I sincerely hope everyone 
takes the time to share your 
thoughts and get answers to 
issues that are important to you. 
This is also a good time to make 
sure your address information is 
current and that you are regis-
tered to vote.
    TRIBAL ENROLLMENT: 
Please call whenever you change 
your address: (800) 251-6597.
    VOTER REGISTRATION: 
The voter registration form can 

be download at our website at 
www.saulttribe.com/government/
tribal-elections. Complete and 
sign (no photo copies) and mail 
to Tribal Election Committee, PO 
BOX 102, Sault Ste. Marie, MI 
49783.
    TRIBAL NEWSPAPER: Win 
Awenen Nisitotung (One Who 
Understands). You can arrange to 
have the tribal newspaper sent via 
electronic mail by calling (906) 
632-6398 or send email to 
jdburton@saulttribe.net. The ben-
efit — especially to out of area 
tribal members — is the edition 
will be emailed to you on the day 
of publication.
    I want to end by wishing a 
blessed Christmas season to you 
and your families; our work-
force who so often go above and 
beyond the call of duty; to all 
our community volunteers and 
traditional helpers; and a special 
holiday wish for our active duty 
veterans who might be far from 
home keeping us safe. This is the 
season to pray and celebrate good 
tidings. Let’s remember to show 
our love to one another. 
    Merry Christmas, everyone!
    Catherine Hollowell
     Unit2tribal@gmail.com
     (906) 484-6821

Catherine hollowell, 
DireCtor, Unit ii

    I thought about this unit report 
all month. During our board 
meeting along with my personal 
and group meetings with elders 
and members, it seems that a lot 
do not want to read reports as its 
political and people get frustrated 
with attacks and propaganda. It’s 
a fine line what to write and what 
to keep to myself as an elected 
official. This communication 
is our only true form out to the 
entire membership and it’s dif-
ficult to keep positive but also 
communicate the hard issues we 
face. I don’t want to write about 
all the untruths, hatefulness and 
political wars we face internally 
everyday, but I also cannot print 
that all is rosy within our govern-
ment. I try to balance and get 
meaningful, truthful information 
out in the very little space I have 
once a month.
    As I stated last month, we 
have many projects going on and 
with the coming election, you all 
will have to go through the same 
promises, hurry up we better do 
something and the same old hate-
fulness that comes with election. 
Truly watch and listen to peoples 

words, this will guild you.
   We continue to meet and 
work on recommendations for 
improvement at our casinos. We 
have been provided a detailed 
“SMART goals” list. These are 
specific, measurable, attainable, 
realistic, time based plans to 
increase revenue and promote a 
healthy workplace for us.
    The key goals identified and 
deemed a priority:
    MORALE — The measures 
to increase the morale in the 
workplace are, appeal policy 
re-established, policy’s upheld 
with workplace gossip, leader-
ship development training, reduce 
occurrences of nepotism/favorit-
ism, performance based increases, 
reduce politics in workplace, 
positive initiatives in workplace, 
restructure hiring policy.
    DRUGS IN THE WORK-
PLACE — The measures iden-
tified to decrease the drugs in 
our workplace are, Employee 
Assistance Program offered for 
first time offenders, change dates 
of drug testing, increase our at-
hand resources to identify the use 
of drugs at work, increase surveil-
lance monitoring, drug task force 
team.
    COMMUNICATION — 
Enforce company communication 
policy, re-introduce quality con-
trol meetings with team members, 
schedule regular per shift meet-
ings in each department, open 
forums with team members and 
management.
    CLEANLINESS OF PROP-
ERTIES — Improvement in 
structures repair, speed up hiring 
process in positions, hiring quali-
fied personnel, regular inspec-
tions.
    FOOD QUALITY — 
Cleanliness of individual depart-
ments and work stations, maintain 

buffets seasonal, improve quality 
of presentation, proper food stor-
age standards, provide proper 
training, ingredients in food.
    These are a few of the goals 
that have been provided to the 
board with realistic plans to reach 
the improvements needed, along 
with a timeline for each. I want 
to say that, in the past, the board 
did not have to intervene to this 
extent and I, for one, do not like 
to micromanage or have this as 
a constant discussion, but times 
have changed and our casinos 
have lacked in many areas. It’s 
clear through the recommenda-
tions provided by outside consul-
tants as well as the team member 
surveys we completed. The above 
is just the start of many changes 
to come and I will expect all to 
be completed by the timelines 
given and will be prepared to 
hold accountable management to 
get the goals completed. We have 
had very candid discussions and 
our improvement plans cannot 
stall any longer. In closing about 
this topic, I hope that our planned 
changes and discussion do not 
get MIS-read as wanting anyone 
fired. Change is always hard, but 
true management and pride with-
in our workplace will advance 
our properties and make us more 
successful in operations.
    All the members probably 
do not know, but I managed a 
business in my past (along with 
many other life’s experiences ), it 
wasn’t a high prestige company 
but rather a small operation  that 
WAS and IS profitable. The posi-
tion came with very long hours, 
constant review of savings, no 
nonsense approach to staff mem-
bers protection with company 
policy, open door policy to staff 
suggestions and input and up 
front straightforward communica-

tion! I don’t normally talk about 
my experiences, but I do pride 
myself in my common sense and  
success for the company I worked 
for, managing came with respon-
sibility and expectations and once 
there, you either sink or swim. I 
loved the job, the challenges and 
hard work. I do bring that to the 
table and my expectations for our 
company’s success are priority.
    Miigwetch to all team mem-
bers who work on the front line 
everyday, our  casinos belong to 
you and the more ownership and 
pride you take in your positions 
is what will always make us suc-
cessful.
    We will be having discussions 
on certain amendments to our 
constitution. I’ve been working 
and recommending this approach 
from the start. We can discuss 
with members each and every 
amendment proposed and plan 
to accommodate the change as 
well as financially be able to sus-
tain the change. This will be our 
discussion now for the next few 
months and I look forward to it.
    Our budgets are balanced for 
the time being and as always, 
I simply won’t spend money if 
it’s not identified and a priority. 
I have requested that the admin-
istration identify staff that can 
review and vet business proposals 
that can increase our revenues, 
we have had this in the past and, 
to date, we have no one identi-
fied, it’s upsets me greatly the 
stall and steps backwards we 
have taken with this approach. 
(I’m trying to be positive but 
wanted you aware it’s a priority 
for me).
    This past weekend a member 
created a map of all the (IHS) 
Indian Health Services loca-
tions available to our out of the 
service area members. The map 

shows each location and contact 
information. I will be request-
ing that we do an article in our 
tribal paper as well as our own 
health division communicating 
this information for members that 
cannot make it here to our clinics. 
Look for this coming soon.
    In closing, I must touch on the 
subject of the board’s position 
in regards to bickering, fighting, 
etc. I firmly state that the board, 
in my opinion, is well versed 
in the problems we face and 
most have the  desire to advance 
our people. We have different 
thoughts and discussion but, for 
the most part, it’s respectful and 
we work together. I’ve voiced to 
my fellow board that taking the 
“victim” stance for past mistakes 
is old and simply is not an excuse 
anymore. Again, watch closely, 
members, I am confident you see 
through the muck and can identi-
fy the same old political cries that 
you have been hearing for years. 
I assure you I have respect for my 
fellow board members and most 
return respect to me in conduct-
ing business.
    Christmas time — I’m thank-
ful for our families and our tribe. 
I want to wish everyone a blessed 
season with you and yours, 
remember our veterans who espe-
cially struggle this time of year 
and thank them, hug them! Please 
do an act of kindness or take part 
in making a Christmas miracle 
come true, even if its a very small 
one, I so believe in miracles at 
this time of year, it kind of gives 
me goosebumps because I know 
they happen everyday.
    Watch closely, baamaapii.
    Lana Causley, Unit II board 
representative, (906) 484-3818 or 
484-2954, Lcausley@saulttribe.
net.

lana CaUsley, DireCtor,
Unit ii

Revenue, budgets and employment top priorities

Difficult to keep positive while communicating the 
hard issues we face — it’s a monthly balancing act


